THE LEAFLETS FROM THE POLITICAL PARTIES
 A large number of leaflets and newsletters have been sent out by the political parties. Some of these make extravagant claims which should not be allowed to go without comment. 

“In Touch”, a Conservative newsletter published for “Spring 2011”.

They claim: “We won’t pick your pocket”. Oh yes they have  – they appointed a Chief Executive with a salary which is just under two thirds of that of the Prime Minister, and then set up an entirely new tier of expensive super-senior management posts which had not been required before. This is of course totally unsustainable in the current financial climate, and is one of the reasons for the number of redundancies – mainly from staff below the new top tier.

They claim credit for “£ 150,000 lifeline saves flooding defences from rising costs.”
This is a sore point, bearing in mind Ryedale’s record on dealing with the flooding issue and the way the political groups are now seeking the credit for work they originally blocked. There are two separate matters:

Firstly, the Environment Agency’s plans to take down flood defences in the countryside and “restore rivers to their natural flood plain”. This is something which angered farmers and which I took up on their behalf, since as well as being a Malton district councillor I was also a parish councillor for my own village of Great Habton.  The Agency made a number of claims which local people found difficult to accept. In 2004 I made a report to the Council’s Scrutiny and Policy Committees suggesting that an independent hydrological engineer should be engaged – somebody the Agency would have to listen to. It took four years to get this message across, but eventually the Council agreed to the appointment of Chris Bowles, and this has substantially changed the nature of debate – so much so that all parties are now working together to find a solution to the flooding potential of the Vale of Pickering which does not involve the taking down of flood defences. 

It was mainly the  Conservative Group on RDC which had held Ryedale back -  At the March 2008 Council meeting I proposed a motion which (as amended) read: "In principle, this Council opposes the blocking up of drains, the creation of river meanders and the abandonment of flood defences, and that the Environment Agency be so informed". This motion was lost by one vote (the vote was 12 against and 11 in favour - the 12 who voted against were 11 conservatives and 1 Liberal Democrat - there were some abstentions).

In refusing to endorse this motion and by amending another motion put forward by a Liaison Group, the Council actually accepted the principle of abandoning flood defences, as proposed by the Environment Agency.
For further information, visit http://www.paul-andrews.net/articles2-4067872198.htm 
Secondly, there is the issue of flood prevention at Pickering. The Environment Agency came up with a proposal which would have cost over £7M. However, the scheme became subject to a “cost/benefit” analysis which it failed. For years the Council insisted on this scheme, the whole scheme and nothing but the scheme, when it was obvious that Central Government was never going to fund it.
 Publicly I supported the Council’s position, but privately together with others, I was looking for a technical solution which was less expensive and was therefore likely to be more acceptable. The answer we came up with was a detention reservoir upstream of Pickering in Newton Dale. The opportunity to put this forward came when a number of university academics came to Pickering to carry out an academic study. I and others spent several hours with them, and the outcome was not one detention reservoir but a recommendation for several “bunds”, and this was their main recommendation.  This was eventually endorsed and accepted by Ryedale. The cost was less than £1M, and could be covered from a fund which had been set up to save Pickering from flooding from within the Council’s reserves. 

Unfortunately, before work could start the regulations changed, and new regulations required the bunds to be built to a higher specification. That is why an additional £150,000 had to be found. If only Ryedale had acted earlier, and the bunds had been started before the regulations changed, the extra money would not have been necessary.

As regards Pickering, I would say I was not the first person to suggest an upstream solution.

However, in regard to both of the flooding issues I would in no way wish to diminish the work done in public and behind the scenes by our new MP Anne MacIntosh after her selection for the new Malton and Thirsk constituency in 2009. 

“Business support”

As I recall the business support scheme was limited to projects which included innovation. It provided little help for businesses like shops where there is little room for innovation.

“Encouraging people to shop local” – by “providing a more varied selection of retail outlets on offer”. In other words, they  are referring to their controversial plans to sell Wentworth Street Car Park in Malton to a supermarket operator. This is against most of the advice the Council has received from its own retail consultants, who have consistently recommended a redevelopment of the Cattle Market site for a retail outlet which is not “one stop”. 

It has been suggested that other market towns in Ryedale may be more successful than Malton/Norton, but then neither Helmsley nor Kirkby Moorside have any supermarket, and Pickering only has one. Malton/Norton by comparison have five.

Further, if the Council really believed the proposed superstore development at Wentworth Street Car Park was going to help the town, they would have ensured that there would be direct access to the A64 by building a new intersection between the A64 and Broughton Road. This is not going to happen in the foreseeable future, and so traffic access will be from all directions through Malton Town centre. So, if we’re worried about traffic in Malton now, we’ve seen nothing yet!
Ryedale simply sees Malton/Norton as a honeypot  which can be plundered. They are deliberately bringing the two towns to ruin. 

See also http://www.paul-andrews.net/documents/QuestionsandAnswerscomments011110.doc  

There will have to be deducted from the sale price a promise of £1M made by the Council’s leader  to  relocate the Livestock Market and an estimated £1.2M for the purchase and conversion of Harrison House at Malton Station for the relocation of the CAB, Ryedale Voluntary Action and Malton and Norton Libraries.
Malton Cattle Market.

Ryedale took absolutely no interest in saving the Livestock Market until December last year (see http://www.paul-andrews.net/livestockmarket1MfromWWSCP.htm ).  In 2007/2008 I brought together the FitzWilliam Estate, the livestock auctioneers, local business and prominent town councillors to come up with a scheme for the redevelopment of the Cattle Market (in accordance with what was then still Council policy) and the relocation of the Livestock Market. This was submitted to the Council’s leader and also to the Council’s Chief Executive in December 2008. (see: http://www.paul-andrews.net/retailexhibits.htm  - Items 7(a) – (c)). They agreed to look at this, but then in March 2009 they dumped the scheme after Government regulations changed so as to allow them to proceed with developing Wentworth Street Car Park instead. Thereafter Ryedale took no interest in the relocation of the Livestock Market until, in December 2010, they realised that the redevelopment of the car park would kill the Livestock Market and make them very unpopular with the farming community. 

They cynically expect to minimise public opposition to the sale of Wentworth Street Car Park by placating the farming community.    
 Improving the A64 – New slip road at Brambling Fields

This has always been common ground between all member so Ryedale District Council However, It is noted that the cost of this has risen to £5.5M, and costs normally escalate and can doubleduring construction. 
This scheme started as a single slip road. Then it was decided that there would have to be a small roundabout at that end of the bridge over the A64. Then there was a safety audit which required another roundabout at the other end of the bridge, but it then became necessary to re-align one of the slip-roads on the other side of the bridge to accommodate the second roundabout. At each stage, the cost increased.

One half of the cost has to be provided by Ryedale, with Ryedale’s share being unfixed, whereas the shares of the other contributors are fixed. Ryedale’s share is currently coming out of development gain. We need to know how much new development is required to finance this project, and whether or not the price is too high in terms of the numbers of the development required to finance the project. It is therefore suggested that the cost/benefit of the scheme is re-visited, so as to compare this with the cost/benefit that was anticipated in the previous cost/benefit study.
This issue is closely linked to the provision of new market housing – a subject which surprisingly is not mentioned in the leaflet. Ryedale has to provide sites for 3,000 new houses, but has decided that at least 2,165 (calculated from January 2009) of these should be in Malton/Norton. Ryedale expects development gain from these 2,165 houses to provide some of the money for Brambling Fields, but members have not been told what the final bill for Brambling Fields is likely to be, nor how many new houses will be required to pay for it. To give an idea of the size of this urbanising expansion project designed to change Malton/Norton from a country market town into a little city, in 2008 Malton had only just over 2,350 houses. So if we think we’ve got traffic and other infrastructure problems now, we’ve seen nothing yet.
Libraries under threat.

In order to accommodate the proposed new superstore development on Wentworth Street Car Park, Ryedale is going to demolish the Community House which houses the CAB and Ryedale Voluntary Action. These are going to be transferred to Harrison House at Malton Station. The County Council has been asked to consider relocating both Malton and Norton libraries also to Harrison House. Harrison House is nowhere near the main residential areas of Malton/Norton nor near any of the schools. It is remote from both town centres and has only a small car park. The cost of buying and altering Harrison House is estimated at £1.2M. For more information, see http://www.paul-andrews.net/libraries280211.htm .
Supporting the Old and the Young, Homes for Local People and Saving Malton Hospital
These are matters which are common ground between and shared by all members of Ryedale District Council.

Recycling

In 2009 the Council decided to collect brown bins monthly instead of every two weeks during the winter period. I collected over 500 signatures for a petition to put the money saved into additional weekly green bin collections during school holidays. The Council dismissed the petition because they said it would cost too much.

This year the new government imposed cuts on Ryedale, and Ryedale has reduced its revenue budget by £1M without raising the Council Tax or making any compulsory redundancies. 

So why why could they not have found the extra cash for a few extra green bin collections?

As regards cardboard and plastics collections, I have on many occasions suggested the cheapest way of doing this would be to use recycling bins on pub car parks and other public places instead of paying large sums of money on new equipment.

AV

As far as I am concerned, this is an issue which has nothing to do with local elections. I can see an advantage in using AV in national elections, but can see little point in using it for local elections.

LIBDEM “FOCUS ON RYEDALE” Spring 2011

My main criticism of this is that LibDem performance over the last four years does not match their alleged aspirations.
Malton Hospital – common ground as stated above;

Flood Protection – I received little support from the LibDems on this issue. They changed their views when the Conservative Group changed theirs.

Balanced Growth according to need – if this refers to housing, they have gone along with the Conservatives in agreeing with the document which recommends 2,165 new houses in Malton/Norton over the next 15 years.

Library Closure - They voted to buy Harrison House at Malton Station and to go along with moving Malton and Norton libraries and merging them there.

National Forests, AV and Coalition Government – Not local issues.

Opposing edge of town retail developments which destroy local businesses – they split 50:50 (four for and four against) in the vote on the sale of Wentworth Street Car Park.
Malton’s Sports Centre – This is something I ran a campaign for between 1997-2003 and supported afterwards  - see: http://www.paul-andrews.net/articles2-400760455.htm 
